
 
 

  
82 Hart Field Road Suite 105 

Morgantown, WV 26508 

(304) 291-9571 

             www.plantogether.org 

 

Agenda 

  

MPO Policy Board Meeting 

Morgantown City Hall 

389 Spruce Street 

December 4, 2014 

7:00 PM 

 

1. Call To Order 

 

2. Public Comment 

 

3. Approval of Minutes 

 

4. Committee Reports 

a. Citizens Advisory Committee 

b. Finance 

 

5. Executive Directors Report 

 

6. Transportation Improvement Program Amendments 

 

7. Amendment of Bylaws 

 

8. Administrative Items 

a. Appointment of Officer Nominating Committee 

b. Draft 2015 Calendar 

c. FY 2015-2016 UPWP 

d. Executive Directors Review 

 

9. Other Business 

 

10. Meeting Adjournment 

http://www.plantogether.org/


 
 

      82 Hart Field Road 

         Morgantown, WV 26508 

(304) 291-9571 

                

        www.plantogether.org 

Memorandum 
Date:      November 24, 2014 

 

To:         Policy Board Members 

 

From:      Bill Austin, AICP 

 

Subject: December 4, 2014 Agenda 

 

Please find below a short description of the items to be considered at the December 4, 2014 

Policy Board Meeting to be held at the City of Morgantown in the Council Chambers at 7:00 

PM.  

 

-Finance Report-Please note that there was an entry error in the September Finance report, a 

payment to the IRS was left off of the report. A corrected report is attached. The October 

report showing approximately $17,400 in expenditures is attached. The November 

expenditures were not completed in time for inclusion in this agenda packet. 

 

-Transportation Improvement Program Amendments-Please note that the Division of 

Highways and Mountain Line have requested the following amendments: 

 

Mountain Line Transit System 

 

Mountain Line Transit has requested the following amendment. 

 

FY 2015 ADD 

 

-Increase funding to purchase 12 buses  

Section 5339 Bus and Bus Facilities Grant Federal $689,000 Local $173,000 Total Funding 

$862,000 

 

The Division of Highways has requested the following TIP Amendments: 

 

FY 2015 Add  

-Morgantown CBD Signal System  Renovation- Project NHPP 0119??? Total Funding 

$1,200,000 Federal Funding $960,000 

http://www.plantogether.org/


 
 

 

-Grafton-Morgantown Road (US 119) Resurfacing for a distance of 2.64 miles from CR 83 

(Halleck Road) to CR 119/19 (Boy Scout Road Project ACST0119409D Total Cost $850,000 

 

FY 2017 Add 

 

-I-79 at Whiteday Creek Road Bridge NB OL+1 Bridge deck replacement Project NHPP0793 

Total Cost $720,000 Federal Funding $648,000 

 

The following signals will be renovated as part of the CBD Project. 

 

1) High Street (US 119 SB) and Willey Street (CR 19/23) 

2) High Street (US 119 SS) and Fayette Street 

3) High Street (US 119 SB) and Walnut Street (WV 7 WS) 

4) High Street (US 119) and Pleasant Street (CR 119/39) 

5) Spruce Street (US 119) and Willey Street (US 119 SS) 

6) Spruce Street (US 119) and Fayette Street 

7) Spruce Street (US 119) and Walnut Street (WV 7 WS) 

8) Spruce Street (US 119) and Pleasant Street (WV 7) 

 

The Citizens Advisory Committee (CAC) and the Transportation Technical Advisory 

Committee (TTAC) respectfully recommended that the Policy Board adopt these amendments.  

 

-Draft Bylaws Amendment-As requested at the last Policy Board meeting, MPO staff 

solicited comments on proposed changes to the Bylaws. As a result of those comments, 

Commissioner Callen has requested that the Policy Board consider changing the Bylaws by 

requiring the Secretary to the Board (the MPO Director) to report on the demographic changes 

identified by the Census every ten years. According to the proposed amendment the Policy 

Board would then review the demographic changes and determine if there is a need to modify 

the membership on the Board. This amendment would establish a mechanism for a periodic 

review of the Board membership. 

 

-Administrative Items 

 

-Please note that the Policy Board is required to elect new officers at the January meeting. It is 

respectfully requested that the Board appoint a committee to recommend a slate of officers for 

the positions of Chairman, Vice-Chairman, and Treasurer. 

 

-Draft FY 2015 Calendar- Please review the enclosed calendar to determine if our meeting 

dates conflict with known events that may affect attendance. The CAC and the TTTAC 

respectfully recommended that the Policy Board adopt this calendar.  

 

-FY 2015 Unified Planning Work Program- In order to meet the requirements of our funding 

agencies MPO staff will present a draft Unified Planning Work Program at the MPO. Please 

be prepared to discuss work that you would like to see the MPO include in the FY 2015-2016 

UPWP. We currently anticipate that the University Avenue Complete Streets Study will be 

wrapping up in the first half of the Fiscal Year and the I-79 Bridge Study should wrap up 

during calendar year 2015. We also anticipate preparing a new Transportation Improvement 

Program during the upcoming fiscal year.  

 



 
 

We have also received a request from the MPO’s representative for the City of Westover that 

the MPO consider doing a pedestrian study on the arterials in Westover. This work would 

entail looking at the need for sidewalk as well as the proper location of transit stops. This 

project would be in agreement with the LRTP’s recommendation that we develop a Regional 

Sidewalk Connectivity Plan in addition to the work performed by the Morgantown Pedestrian 

Safety Plan. We anticipate that this project will entail an effort comparable to or greater than 

the effort required for the Greenbag Road Study. 

 

We would appreciate your input on the work described above. We would also appreciate your 

recommendations for any additional project you would like to see the MPO undertake in the 

upcoming fiscal year.  

 

-Executive Directors Review-This item is a reminder that a review of the Executive Director’s 

performance is due at the January meeting. Staff will be sending out a review form by email 

shortly. 
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MORGANTOWN MONONGALIA 

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION POLICY BOARD 

OCTOBER 16, 2014 MINUTES 

 

Members Present: Chairman Anthony Giambrone-Star City, Mayor Jennifer Selin-City of Morgantown, Vice 

Chairman Wes Nugent-City of Morgantown, Rob Moyer-WVU, Councilperson Marti Shamberger-City of 

Morgantown, Commissioner Tom Bloom-Monongalia County, Mayor Patricia Lewis-Granville, Brian Carr-WV DOH. 

Councilperson Janice Goodwin-Westover, Mike Kelly-Board of Education, Commissioner Eden Callen-Monongalia 

County, Joe Statler-Blacksville 

MPO Director: Bill Austin 

Members Absent: Dave Bruffy-Mountain Line, Randy Hudak-WVU 

I. Call to Order 

With a quorum present, Chairman Giambrone called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM. Chairman Giambrone noted 

that Mr. Rob Moyer is to represent WVU in this meeting.  

II. Public Comment 

None 

III. Approval of Minutes 

Chairman Giambrone introduced the approval of the Minutes for the August Meeting. Councilperson Shamberger 

moved to accept the August Policy Board minutes as submitted; seconded by Mayor Lewis. With no discussion, the 

motion unanimously passed.  

IV. Reports 

a. Citizens Advisory Committee Report 

Mr. Rice, Chair of the CAC, reported that two members from WV DOH attended the last CAC meeting and provided 

valuable information on major ongoing transportation projects underway in the Morgantown area. Mr. Rice 

appreciated this effort and suggested that it take place once or twice a year.   

Mr. Rice then noted that the CAC recommended approval of the submitted TIP Amendments. He also noted that 

the public meeting for Greenbag Rd corridor planning study was fruitful. He then encouraged the MPO, County, 

City, and Chamber of Commerce to work together to generate a united voice for transportation improvements in 

this community.       

b. Financial Report  

Chairman Giambrone asked Mayor Lewis to present the finance report. Mayor Lewis presented the MPO’s 

activities as follows:  

-Beginning balance in August $24,704.83 with expenditures of $23,306.87 and two deposits totaling $15,875.14, 

leaving a balance of $17,273.10 at the beginning of September. Beginning balance in September $17,273.10 with 

expenditures of $14,794.05 with deposits there was a balance of $3,279.05 at the beginning of October. Vice 

Chairman Nugent moved to accept the financial report as presented; seconded by Mr. Kelly. With no discussion, 

the motion unanimously passed. 
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c. WVDOH Project Status Report 

Mr. Carr updated the Board on the status of major ongoing TIP projects in the Morgantown area:  
 
1) the University and Collins Ferry Intersection Project is in the preliminary design stage. Field review and right-of-
way assessment have been completed and the budget for this project has been adjusted from $600,000 to 
$3,000,000, based on new findings;  
 
2) the Mileground Reconstruction Project from Donna Ave to Cheat Rd has cleared the environmental impact 
studies and construction will begin in summer of 2015. The street cross section will be four 11’ lanes with 2’ paved 
shoulder on each side. No roundabout at the Cheat Rd intersection. The middle section of this project, which is 
from WV 705 to Donna Ave, is the environmental impact study process and information on the planned roadway 
design is not available at this stage;  
 
3) Van Voorhis Rd Improvement will include wide shoulders as well as solve the drainage issues on that road 
section;  
 
4) Progress has been made on the Monongahela Blvd Center Turn Lane Project from Star City Bridge to WV 705. A 
number of entities have been involved and contributed to this project, including WVU, MPO, WVDOH, City of 
Morgantown, and Monongalia County. A bicycle climbing lane is being considered in this project;  
 
5) The traffic study for the Greenbag Rd and WV 7 intersection improvement has been finished. The report will be 
released soon. The next phase of this project is to explore alternatives to improve that intersection. WV DOH has 
also initiated a traffic study at the intersection of Greenbag Rd and CR 73. Traffic data is to be collected in the 
spring of 2015;  
 
6) The I-79 interchange project, developers are working with consulting firms on site plans. The interchange is 
expected to open to traffic in June 2016 and the Ballpark is to open to public in May 2015.  
 
Commissioner Bloom asked about the status of design on the intersection Mileground Rd and Airport Blvd. Mr. 
Carr noted that no definitive design decision has been made at that intersection. He pointed out that the project 
team has given priority to the section between Donna Ave and Eastern Hill, while other parts of the project are 
moving at a slower pace. Mayor Selin asked how property and right-of-way issues will be addressed once an 
improvement plan is adopted. Mr. Austin noted that emergency acquisition process can be triggered as needed. 
Mr. Carr noted the scope of right-of-way acquisition is difficult to predict when environmental process is in the 
process. Commissioner Callen suggested that local knowledge play a role in the decision-making process when 
decisions are made by engineering staff in Charleston.  
 
V. Executive Directors Report 

Mr. Austin noted that without a quorum, the last TTAC meeting made no formal recommendation. The absence 

was partly due to the rescheduling of the meeting date, as the result of a schedule conflict with the 

WVDOH/MPO/FHWA annual meeting. Mr. Austin then thanked Mr. Penn for his effort in supporting the WV MPO 

association.   

a. I-79 Access Study Status Report 

Mr. Austin noted that the Mountain Line has agreed to pay the local match for the I-79 Access Study. The study will 

focus on identify additional access from Morgantown Downtown and WV 705 corridor to I-79.   

b. Greenbag Road Study status Report  
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Mr. Austin noted that MPO staff has been diligently working on the Greenbag Rd Corridor Planning Study, 

including collecting and analyzing traffic data, identifying capacity and geographical deficiency, and hosting public 

meetings. Mr. Austin also noted that an effort will be made to reach the local truck industry to capture their input 

on needed improvements to Greenbag Rd.      

Commissioner Bloom noted that it is prudent to clarify that the Greenbag Rd study is not motivated by the 

Morgantown downtown truck issue. Mr. Austin added that the Greenbag road study was originally recommended 

in the 2013-2040 LRTP and programed into MPO’s FY2014-2015 UPWP in October 2013. Commissioner Callen 

noted that during the public meeting of Greenbag Rd Study, participants were actively involved. He encouraged 

continued efforts to improve Greenbag Rd by inviting stakeholders from local truck industry to the planning 

process. Mr. Austin then asked if the Board felt the need to schedule a retreat to provide input into the 

development of the MPO’s work program for the next fiscal year. Mayor Selin concurred with Commissioner 

Callen’s opinion on the Greenbag Road study. She then noted that providing the operational status of MPO, there 

is no urgent need to hold a policy board retreat at this moment.  

VI. Transportation Improvement Program Amendment and Adjustments 

Mr. Austin noted that Mountain Line Transit has requested three TIP Amendments as part of filing applications for 

grants from the Federal Transit Administration. He introduced the grant applications for a storage facility, multi-

modal parking facility, and bus purchase. Commissioner Callen moved to approve the requested TIP as presented; 

seconded by Commissioner Bloom. The motion was unanimously approved.  

Mr. Austin then introduced five TIP Amendments requested by the DOH as described in the memorandum 

included in the agenda package of this meeting. Commissioner Callen noted that the effectiveness of thin oil 

overlay should be evaluated and suggested that WVDOH consider using other available technologies to extend the 

project life and improve project quality. Mr. Carr noted that the decision of choosing a road pavement technology 

was balanced on safety concern and economic feasibility. He noted that the thin oil overlay may cover more miles 

with same amount of funds available at the time. Commissioner Callen moved to approve the requested TIP 

amendments as presented; seconded by Vice Chairman Nugent. The motion was unanimously approved. Mr. 

Austin then introduced three TIP Administrative Adjustments as described in the memorandum in the agenda 

package. The adjustment require no recommendation from the Policy Board.    

VII. University Avenue Complete Streets Study RFQ 

Mr. Austin noted that the Request for Qualification on University Avenue Complete Streets Study has been 

included in the agenda package. The study is to identify potential street improvements in the University Ave 

Corridor from Beechurst Avenue to WV 705. The improvement is recommended in the MPO’s LRTP and has 

become more important with ongoing development in the Sunnyside-Up Tax Increment Financing District. It is 

anticipated that the match needed for a TIGER grant would come from the Sunnyside-Up TIP District and WVU’s 

redevelopment funds. Mr. Austin thanked Mr. Moyer for his works in developing the funding mechanism for the 

improvements in the Sunnyside-Up area. He also noted that a potential second phase of this project may focus on 

University Ave between Boyers Ave and WV 705. Commissioner Bloom noted that it is important to include some 

key intersections on Beechurst Ave in this study. Mr. Austin noted that the intersection of Beechurst Ave and 

Campus Dr has been identified as one of the secondary impact areas and will be studied. Ron Justice introduced 

the historical context of transportation improvements on University Ave and emphasized the importance of this 

study. Mr. Austin then added that this will be a study aiming for a holistic improvement of University Ave including 

safety improvements, traffic operations, and pedestrian and cycling facility improvements and that a selection 

committee will be formed. Mr. Moyer noted that this study provides a unique opportunity to improve the traffic 

condition for the entire corridor of University Ave. Mr. Kelly moved to an approval of releasing the Request of 

Qualification of this study; seconded by Mayor Selin. The motion was unanimously approved. 

 



4 
 

 

VIII. Bylaws Committee Recommendations 

Commissioner Bloom introduced recommended changes to the Bylaws as described in the memorandum sent to 

the MPO Policy Board by the Bylaws Committee on September 22, 2014. These include five changes to the MPO’s 

Bylaws and one change to the way the Policy Board addresses a personnel issue. It also include two issues that the 

Bylaws Committee submitted to the Policy Board for discussion. 

Councilperson Shamberger noted that she is not comfortable with the proposed change that provides quorum 

requirement to 50% of the voting members rather than 50% and one voting members. Commissioner Bloom noted 

that the intention of this change is to guarantee the presence of six voting members when a formal decision is 

made by the Policy Board. Vise Chairman Nugent suggested to amend this item as 50% plus one voting member, or 

six member, whichever number is greater.  Commissioner Bloom moved to an approval of changes recommended 

by the Bylaws Committee; seconded by Mr. Kelly. The motion was unanimously approved. 

Commissioner Bloom then suggested the Board consider 1) linking MPO Policy Board voting to the size of the 

jurisdiction and 2) the idea that only elected officials should be allowed voting privileges on the Policy Board. 

Commissioner Callen introduced the historical context of population representation in Monongalia County and 

noted that distributing of voting power based on population reflects the purpose of the MPO.  Mayor Selin noted 

that the Board should focus on transportation improvements, that the Board should not exclude other agencies, 

and that the bylaw issue should not be a dominant part of the discussion. Mr. Justice noted that equal voting 

power is essential to bring stakeholders to the table and to generate meaningful interactions. Mr. Kelly noted that 

the purpose of the MPO is served, as long as the majority in the Policy Board is made up of elected officials in the 

area. Mr. Austin was asked to solicit comments from the Policy Board on this issue and to summarize them for  the 

Board before the next meeting. Any proposed changes would be developed from these comments prior to the next 

meeting. Members of the Board noted that the next policy board meeting date is a WVU football game day and 

rescheduled the next Policy Board meeting on December 4th.  

IX. Consideration of whether or not the MPO wishes to make known a position on City of Morgantown Truck 

Issue 

Mr. Austin noted that the 2013-2040 LRTP Plan took no position on the issue of prohibiting truck traffic in the 

Morgantown downtown area, and that in the August meeting, the Board decided to consider whether or not the 

MPO wishes to make known a position on City of Morgantown Truck Issue at this meeting. Commissioner Callen 

moved to take no position on the City of Morgantown Truck Issue and remove this issue from the MPO agenda; 

seconded by Councilperson Goodwin. Upon discussion Councilperson Goodwin withdrew her second and 

Commissioner Callen withdrew his motion. No action was taken on the item. 

X. Other Business 

Commissioner Callen informed the Board that he is to attend a hearing to be held by the Infrastructure in the 

Transportation Committee at the WV Senate. This hearing is associated with a local bill initiated by the 

Transportation Committee of the Morgantown Area Chamber of Commerce. The suggested legislation focuses on 

developing transportation project and local funding mechanism.  

XI. Meeting Adjournment 

The meeting adjourned at 8:55 PM.  



Morgantown - Mon County Trans. Planning Org. 2:47 PM

Checking Account 11/24/2014

As of September 30, 2014 Accrual Basis

Type Date Num Name Memo Class Clr Split Amount Balance

Centra-Checking (voucher checks) 17,273.10

Check 09/02/2014 8549 Fringe Benefits Management Company August  Employee Health Insurance and L-293.30 16,979.80

Check 09/11/2014 8550 Brickstreet Mutual Insurance Company  Insurance (Insurance) -324.00 16,655.80

Check 09/11/2014 8551 Comcast  Internet -226.79 16,429.01

Check 09/11/2014 8552 Fringe Benefits Management Company  Employee Health Insurance and L-293.30 16,135.71

Check 09/11/2014 8553 Public Employees Insurance Agency  Employee Health Insurance and L-1,707.94 14,427.77

Check 09/11/2014 8554 Retiree Health Benefit Trust Fund  Salaries -328.00 14,099.77

Check 09/11/2014 8555 Service Plus  Accounting (Accounting Fees)-106.80 13,992.97

Check 09/11/2014 941 IRS Electronic Transfer  Salary -1,155.99 12,836.98

Check 09/11/2014 5317 ICMA. Retirement Corp  Retirement Account -1,451.33 11,385.65

Check 09/11/2014 5316 Jing Zhang Electronic Transfer  Salaries -1,253.17 10,132.48

Check 09/11/2014 5315 J. William B. Austin Electronic Transfer  Salaries -1,910.62 8,221.86

General Journal09/15/2014 9R Caliper Corporation Reverse of GJE 9 -- For CHK 8546 voided 09/15/2014  Computer Software 800.00 9,021.86

Check 09/30/2014 5318 J. William B. Austin Electronic Deposit  Salaries -1,910.62 7,111.24

Check 09/30/2014 5319 Jing Zhang Electronic Deposit  Salaries -1,253.16 5,858.08

Check 09/30/2014 5320 ICMA. Retirement Corp  Retirement Account -1,451.33 4,406.75

Check 09/30/2014 5321 WV Dept of Tax and Revenue  Salary -408.00 3,998.75

Check 09/30/2014 8556 Morgantown Municipal Airport  Rent (Rent) -720.00 3,278.75

Check 09/30/2014 941 IRS Electronic Deposit  Salary -1,156.00 2,122.75

Total Centra-Checking (voucher checks) 2,122.75

TOTAL
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Morgantown - Mon County Trans. Planning Org. 1:17 PM

Checking Account 11/12/2014

As of October 31, 2014 Accrual Basis

Type Date Num Name Memo Clr Split Amount Balance

Centra-Checking (voucher checks) 2,122.75

Deposit 10/10/2014 WVDOH Deposit  PL Funds (Funds) 16,051.03 18,173.78

Check 10/15/2014 5322 J. William B. Austin Electronic Deposit  Salaries -1,910.62 16,263.16

Check 10/15/2014 5323 Jing Zhang Electronic Deposit  Salaries -1,253.16 15,010.00

Check 10/15/2014 5324 ICMA. Retirement Corp  Retirement Account -1,451.33 13,558.67

Check 10/15/2014 941 IRS Electronic Deposit  Salary -1,156.00 12,402.67

Check 10/15/2014 8557 Comcast  Internet -317.15 12,085.52

Check 10/15/2014 8558 Fringe Benefits Management Company Employee Health Insurance and L -293.30 11,792.22

Check 10/15/2014 8559 J. William B. Austin WVDOH Planning Conference  Travel (Travel) -164.40 11,627.82

Check 10/15/2014 8560 Public Employees Insurance Agency  Employee Health Insurance and L -1,707.94 9,919.88

Check 10/15/2014 8561 Retiree Health Benefit Trust Fund  Salaries -328.00 9,591.88

Check 10/15/2014 8562 Service Plus  Accounting (Accounting Fees) -104.88 9,487.00

Check 10/15/2014 8563 WV Newspaper Publishing Co.  Public Notices -140.16 9,346.84

Deposit 10/27/2014 Monongalia County Planning CommissionDeposit  Internet 113.39 9,460.23

Check 10/29/2014 8564 Centra Bank - Mastercard $810.21 travel $555.76 Admin Travel (Travel) -1,365.97 8,094.26

Check 10/29/2014 8565 J. William B. Austin Mileage for Charleston Trip  Travel (Travel) -174.90 7,919.36

Check 10/29/2014 8566 Morgantown Municipal Airport Rent and Conf. room rental Rent (Rent) -745.00 7,174.36

Check 10/29/2014 8567 WV Newspaper Publishing Co. Consultant Ad  Public Notices -48.55 7,125.81

Check 10/31/2014 5325 J. William B. Austin Electronic Transfer  Salaries -1,910.61 5,215.20

Check 10/31/2014 5326 Jing Zhang  Salaries -1,253.17 3,962.03

Check 10/31/2014 5327 ICMA. Retirement Corp Retirement Account -1,451.33 2,510.70

Check 10/31/2014 5328 WV Dept of Tax and Revenue Salary -408.00 2,102.70

Check 10/31/2014 941 IRS Electronic Transfer Salary -1,156.00 946.70

Total Centra-Checking (voucher checks) 946.70

TOTAL

 Page 1 of 1



Grafton-Morgantown Rd 
Resurfacing 2.64 miles 
Total cost: $850,000
Federal Funds: $0

I-79 Bridge on Whiteday Creek Rd
Latex Modi�ed Concrete O/L 
Total cost: $720,000
Federal Funds: $648,000

Proposed TIP Amendments Projects (November 2014) 

Source: Project information provided by WV Division of Highway | project locations mapped by MPO sta� | Map provided by WV State OASIS system



ARTICLE III 

MEMBERSHIP AND REPRESENTATION 

 

Section 1. Voting members of the Organization shall be primarily elected officials and those representatives 

required by law representing Monongalia County and incorporated municipal governments located 

within the official designated boundaries of the metropolitan planning area identified as the 

Monongalia County boundary.  Also, based on title 23 CFR § 450.306 officials of multi-modal 

transportation, West Virginia transportation agencies will be voting member of the Organization. 

 

 Organization member representation shall be as follows: 

 

A. Three elected officials representing Monongalia County: and 

B. Three elected officials representing the City of Morgantown; and 

C. One elected official representing the City of Westover; and 

D. One elected official representing the Town of Star City; and 

E. One elected official representing the Town of Granville; and 

F. One elected official representing the Town of Blacksville; and 

G. One elected representative of the Monongalia County Board of Education: 

and 

H. One  person representing the board, of the Mountain Line Transit Authority; 

and 

I. One representative of the West Virginia Department of Transportation; and 

J. One representative of West Virginia University. 

 

In order to ensure the MPO has a quorum available at all times the Secretary of the MPO may request that each 

member agency designate an alternate member to serve in the absence of the regularly appointed member(s). 

Alternate member(s) from a municipality must be an elected official must meet all other criteria to serve as a 

member. The alternate member will only have standing on the Policy Board in the absence of the regular member.  
 
To further ensure that there is appropriate representation on the Policy Board, the Secretary will update the Policy 
Board on demographic changes within and adjacent to the urban area upon the release of each decennial census. 
The Policy Board will review this information to determine if the current composition of the Board adequately 
represents the community. 
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